Clifton Community Council

Board of Directors

Thursday March 10, 2011 – 6:00PM

Clifton Center – Frankfort Room






Minutes

Call to order at 6:00 PM by Lisa Work.

Board members present: Lisa Work, Jim Brauner, John Eberman, Bill Wright, Pam Sheehan, Sam Dodson, John Beckman, Janie Estes, and Jim Johnson.

Board member absent: Cheryl Robinson.

Neighbors and guests in attendance: Patria Fielding, Virginia Forrest, Cassandra Culin, Metro Police Lt. Kevin Leet, recently assigned to the 5th Division which includes Clifton. Metro Police Officer Jeff Artman, and Paul Hohman.

Approval of minutes: Sam Dodson moved to approve the minutes of the February 10, 2011 meeting. John Eberman seconded and the motion unanimously carried.

   Officer Jeff Artman introduced Lt. Kevin Leet. Officer Artman then reported on crimes in Clifton during the period 2/1/11-3/10/11. The report included three incidences of criminal mischief, three of theft, and two of burglary. Officer Artman also said that the 5th Division had started a monthly newsletter which he would email to all addresses he had on file.

Co-chair report: Lisa Work reported she continues to search for someone to fill the treasurer’s position on the Council as the candidate she had in mind turned out not to be Excel proficient. Lisa urged all to attend the 3/24 Quarterly meeting where there would be a presentation to Cindy Adelberg, bylaws voting for members, and an informational program on neighborhood conservation districts. The Phoenix Hill neighborhood will be represented at this presentation. This event will start at 6:30PM at the Clifton Center in the Community Room. 

   Lisa indicated that the Clifton Center would no longer be able to host the Board meetings on the second Thursday of each month as they had no one to monitor the building after business hours at that time. She also expressed that several board members did not like the Clifton Unitarian Church as a venue for these meetings. Lisa went on to say that the Clifton Center could accommodate the Board meetings on the third Tuesday of each month. John Eberman moved that the Board change to a schedule of the third Tuesday of each month at the Clifton Center for its meeting date, Sam Dodson seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 

   Lisa then gave the floor to a statement from Cassandra Culin in regard to bylaws changes. She listed the first of two specific changes she would suggest: In Article 7, 5G “Waiver of notice”, Cassandra suggested that since we were bound by KY statute in this regard of “Waiver of notice”, the language of our bylaws should change to the more specific legal language of the statute. Lisa agreed to reexamine this language to make the “waiver notice” more specific in its aim. She and Cassandra agreed to discuss the section after some thought and research by both. The second suggestion: In Article 9, B-1 (Page 12) Cassandra urged in the section entitled “Executive Committee meets in closed meetings” that the requirement of “shall meet in closed meetings” be changed to “may meet in closed meetings” so that the option of an open meeting of the Executive Committee will remain open to the decision of the committee. Lisa agreed that the suggestion made sense, and the wording would be changed in the final draft. Cassandra also urged that the staggered terms (a two year term for some directors) for directors be kept in the new bylaws. Lisa responded that in her experience asking a director to commit to a two year term was a non-starter. She added that in her experience most boards will stagger themselves. Thus she would not be able to recommend staggered two year terms for the new bylaws. 

   Cassandra then asked about the status of membership renewal notices being sent out in relation to the upcoming bylaws vote on 3/24. Lisa indicated that lacking a membership director, notices of renewal were not current. While Lisa indicated that she could take a day and catch up renewal notices, this would not comply with the bylaws that state a member must be a member in good standing for ten days to be eligible to vote. This would conflict with the 3/24 bylaws vote, and thus the bylaws vote should be moved to the next quarterly meeting on May 24th, 2011, the same meeting where new directors would be elected. Sam Dodson indicated that the newsletters were printed, and would be carrying the incorrect info about the bylaws vote on 3/24. A correction of the schedule for the meeting will also go out on the Clifton e-news. It was  agreed that John Beckman would attempt to shift the Comfy Cow presentation of their revised plans to the 3/24 quarterly meeting at a 6:30PM start time. The NCD presentation will follow at 7:30PM. The 3/24 meeting will begin at 6:30PM with the presentation to Cindy Adelberg, followed by the Comfy Cow presentation, and at 7:30PM the NCD presentation. 

Land Use & Preservation Committee Report: John Beckman reported that the 2/22/11 LUPC meeting addressed two items: the Kroger Gas Station, and the reuse proposal for the Stoll Firehouse. Minutes of that meeting have been distributed widely, and it was not necessary to read them again at this meeting. John did add some more recent information on the Kroger Gas Station: There are dates and places now for the two public review meetings concerning the project. The Clifton ARC will review the Kroger application for demolition of the two buildings on the site at their meeting on March 23, 2011 at 5:30PM at the Metro Development Center at 444 South 5th St. The Development Review Committee will review the waivers requested by Kroger at their meeting on April 13, 2011 at 1PM at the Old Jail Building at 6th & Liberty. John also reported that as a result of the discussions at the 2/22 LUPC meeting, LUPC is bringing no recommendation to the board concerning the project, other than welcoming the Kroger Fuel Operation to Clifton. John also reported that he had reviewed the Phase One and Two Environmental Assessments of the site properties. There was nothing out of the ordinary to report from these assessments. The Jone’s Bargain Mart building contains asbestos in its floor and roof, and the report brought into question the existence of gas tanks under the liquor store property as it was a gas station years ago. John also reported that the assessments included the subject properties as well as a residence at 184 N. Ewing Avenue. John reported that according to PVA records this residence is not currently transferred to Ewing LLC, the Kroger Fuel property owner. 

   John reported that he will initiate discussions with the Printing House to attempt to facilitate an agreement between the restaurant owner at the Stoll Firehouse and the Printing House to provide a valet parking arrangement, to be a Plan B for the restaurant should their business be so successful as to cause parking problems along Frankfort and Pope. 

Beautification: No report.

Membership: No report.

Newsletter: San Dodson reported that the newsletter would be finished at the printer on March 11th. Sam reported that he had approached the Printing House in regard to printing our newsletter, and doing a Braille copy as well, and they showed no interest. John Beckman offered to forward his contact at the Printing House for further exploration. 

Pedestrian and Bicycle access report: Cassandra Culin reported that since the last board meeting a letter from the CCC, the Clifton Heights Association, and the Council for the Blind had been sent to a KY State Highways District Five official in regard to the Brownsboro Road Diet plan implementation. 

   With regard to the Car Free Guide printing, Cassandra reported that one bid for 3000 copies at $700.00 had been received. The Committee has decided to have a print run that would accommodate distribution to businesses, UCHM, and the Clifton Center with a provision for keeping these entities re-stocked. The Guide would not be distributed through the newsletter to every household in Clifton as had been done in the past. The Guide would also be posted in a text and PDF format on the Clifton website. 

   The committee had also entertained a suggestion from John Beckman to explore with the Kroger Gas Station developers to fabricate a sidewalk inscription for the corner of Brownsboro and Ewing that would visually note the confluence of three neighborhoods at that intersection. John indicated he would proceed with the suggestion.  
Special Events: Janie Estes reported everything was “on point” with the plant sway with donations coming from Bunton’s and James Fruit Market. The event is to be held in the Clifton Center parking lot  (Frankfort Ave. side) on the May 14th, 2011 from 9AM-noon. Janie will distribute flyers to advertise the event.

   There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 7:12PM.

Respectfully submitted by John Beckman, Sevretary, Clifton Community Council, 3/17/11.
